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DRAFT   TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

September 5, 2001
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 5, 2001.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Paula Flynn

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Thomas White Jr.; Rhonda Sommer; Kim Kenny; Roberta Thuman; Gary Ferguson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Charlie Cameron; Skip Lange; John Richeson; Jim Northrup; Douglas Huff; Joan VanNewenhizen; Ron Halyshyn; Anna Sadler; Chuck Thompson; Dave Masters; Monica Witt; Jamie Brown; Bob Oakes; Shelli Gates; Carol Ricotta; Sue Anderson; Andy Deel; Garry Oliver; Andy McAnn; Mike Henry; Michelle Wagner; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Muller at 9:00 a.m.  

Mayor Muller asked audience members to consider the victims of the recent shark attack off of the Cape Hatteras coastline during a moment of silent meditation.  The moment of silent meditation was observed followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATION FOR STATE LITTER SWEEP ROADSIDE CLEANUP

CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION FOR OUTER BANKS SURFRIDER FOUNDATION 
Mayor Muller reported that September is litter sweep cleanup month as declared by the Governor’s proclamation.  He stated that, on behalf of the town, he has signed a similar proclamation which read in part as follows:

“LITTER SWEEP 2001 - PROCLAMATION

‘WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation annually organizes a statewide fall roadside cleanup to guarantee clean and beautiful roads throughout our State, and to preserve the environment for generations to come; AND

‘WHEREAS, a fall LITTER SWEEP roadside cleanup has been planned for September 17 – 30, 2001, to give civic and professional organizations, government agencies, churches, schools, businesses, and concerned citizens the opportunity to partner with the Department of Transportation in its goal of clean and beautiful roadsides by organizing community cleanups in all 100 counties across the State; AND

‘WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers, Department of Transportation employees, local governments, community and civic organizations, inmates, community service workers and environmentally concerned citizens annually conduct community cleanups during LITTER SWEEP and may receive certificates of appreciation for their labor; AND

‘WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our State and a clean environment are sources of great pride for all North Carolinians, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new industries; AND

‘WHEREAS, the 2001 fall cleanup will celebrate the 13th anniversary of the North Carolina Adopt-A-Highway program, and the thousands of volunteers who dedicate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, do hereby endorse and support the State of North Carolina during its annual roadside cleanup by proclaiming September 17 – 30, 2001, as LITTER SWEEP in Nags Head, and encourage all citizens to take an active role in making their communities cleaner and more beautiful.”

Mayor Muller offered for consideration by the Board a Certificate of Appreciation for the efforts of the Outer Banks Surfrider Foundation in support of an annual community cleanup project.  The Certificate of Appreciation read in part as follows:

“CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION
‘The Nags Head Board of Commissioners has caused to be entered this date into the official record of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, 

a Certificate honoring the OUTER BANKS SURFRIDER FOUNDATION
‘This Certificate is presented in grateful acknowledgment of, and appreciation for, the dedicated and faithful service provided by the Outer Banks Surfrider Foundation to the citizens and tourists of Nags Head.

‘The efforts of the Outer Banks Surfrider Foundation to coordinate the annual Big Sweep litter cleanup make a lasting contribution to the well-being of the town and is one of the services that make the Town of Nags Head and the entire Outer Banks a wonderful place in which to live, raise families, and conduct business.  The 2001 Big Sweep, scheduled for Saturday, September 15th, is an international waterway cleanup in which all the counties of North Carolina participate and pick up litter on beaches, roadways, parking lots, and anywhere litter has become an unsightly problem.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the Certificate of Appreciation for the Outer Banks Surfrider Foundation as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented the Certificate to Joan VanNewenhizen, representative of the Outer Banks Surfrider Foundation. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS
David Masters, Old Nags Head Cove; discussed the cable franchise agreement/ordinance approved by the Board at the second reading on August 1, 2001; David Masters distributed an e-mail he received from consultant David Harris; Mr. Masters said that “most favored rates” is basically a comparison of one system, its customers, and its franchise agreements to other municipalities with similar factors; he would like to have a meeting with the Mayor and the Town Attorney if this verbiage is not agreed to by Charter.

Mayor Muller directed staff to include this item on the September 2001, mid-month meeting agenda for discussion. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK THOMPSON

Chuck Thompson, Roanoke Sound Shores; he spoke concerning a subject brought up by Mike Kelly during a previous Audience Response – the change in the oceanfront structures and the demolitions of oceanfront hotels/motels in the town; Mr. Thompson suggested establishing a moratorium on the demolition of any oceanfront hotels/motels until the Board discusses and determines what should be done; a lot of people are interested in weekend visits which hotels/motels allow; this also impacts restaurants and other attractions in the area; he requests that the Board consider a moratorium. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – JAMIE BROWN

Jamie Brown; Outer Banks resident; she has lived here a long time; she feels like a lot of the town’s landmarks are disappearing such as the Carolinian and the Atlantis Club; Jennette’s Pier has been here a long time and she would hate to see the Pier demolished; she requests that the Board consider preserving that corner of Whalebone Junction as it is a big part of town history. 

Mayor Muller noted that persons may also comment on this issue during the Whalebone Luxury Subdivision plat agenda item later in today’s meeting. 

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE 

Mayor Muller welcomed Douglas Huff to town employment.  Mr. Huff is a Street Equipment Operator with the Public Works Department and began employment with the town on August 27, 2001.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #2 to FY 01/02 Budget 

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Request for authorization to foreclose 

-
Report on formal bid opening for Police Division vehicles
-
Consideration of request for application for NC Division of Forest Service grant

-
Consideration of request for municipal complex water tower painting project and requisite approval of transfer of funds 

-
Consideration of Outer Banks Women’s Center freestanding sign 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

The Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The request for authorization to foreclose in a memo from the Tax Collector dated August 20, 2001, as approved, read in part as follows:

“I would like to request your approval to proceed with foreclosure, as needed, on real estate with delinquent 2000 taxes. 

‘The total amount of 2000 delinquent taxes remaining as of August 20th  is $3,130.20, representing 52 properties.  Second notices were sent on 2000 taxes on January 23rd and delinquent taxes were advertised on March 7th.”

The report on the formal bid opening for Police Division vehicles in a memo from the Public Safety Director dated August 30, 2001, as approved, read in part as follows:

“On August 29, 2001 sealed bids were opened for four (4) marked police vehicles and one (1) unmarked police vehicle for the Department of Public Safety, Police Division. The low bid for these marked and unmarked police vehicles was submitted by Capital Ford, Raleigh, North Carolina in the amount of $24,428.00 each for the four (4) marked police vehicles and $21,352.00 for the one (1) unmarked police vehicle authorized to be purchased in the FY 2001/2002 Police Division Capital Outlay Budget. The low bid, as submitted by Capital Ford, meets the bid specifications.

‘Bobby Jones Ford submitted a bid of $26,063.17 for each of the four (4) marked police vehicles and $22,949.00 for the one (1) unmarked police vehicle. Philpott Motors submitted a bid of $26,929.00 for each of the four (4) marked police vehicles and $23,015.00 for the one (1) unmarked vehicle. Jacky Jones Ford submitted a bid of $25.699.00 for each of the four (4) marked police vehicles and $22,500.00 for the one (1) unmarked police vehicle.  


‘I am recommending to the Board of Commissioners that authorization be granted to purchase the four (4) marked police vehicles at the low bid price of $24,428.00 for each marked vehicle and $21,352.00 for the one (1) unmarked police vehicle as submitted by Capital Ford, Raleigh, North Carolina. There are sufficient funds budgeted in the Police Division’s FY 2001/2002 Capital Outlay Budget to purchase these four (4) marked police vehicles and the one (1) unmarked police vehicle.”

The request to apply for a NC Division of Forest Service grant, in a memo from the Public Safety Director dated August 28, 2001, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Department of Public Safety, Fire and Rescue Division is requesting authorization from the Town’s Board of Commissioners to apply for a North Carolina Division of Forest Resources (NCDFR) Volunteer Fire Assistance Grant. The NCDFR has received Federal grant funds from the U.S. Department of Agriculture – U.S. Forest Service for administering a 50% matching grant for fire departments serving a permanent population of 10,000 people or less. 

‘These grant funds will be provided to qualifying departments chosen during the selection process for the purchase of Wildland Firefighting Personal Protective Equipment. Fire departments awarded grant funds will receive a maximum of up to $1500.00 in matching funds to purchase Wildland Firefighting Personal Protective Equipment.

‘The ability for the Nags Head Fire and Rescue Division in the Town’s Department of Public Safety to purchase Wildland Fire PPE will provide for increased career and volunteer firefighter safety, more efficient fire suppression operations and will increase the number of properly equipped wildland firefighters in Nags Head.

‘The wildland firefighting personal protective equipment is especially important to Nags Head Fire and Rescue Division fire suppression operations in the Nags Head Woods Nature Conservancy and in the adjoining U.S. National Park Service property for which we are presently contractually obligated to provide fire protection and suppression service.

‘Wildland fire suppression operations are not conducive to being safely, efficiently and effectively executed while career and volunteer firefighters wear traditional firefighter turnout gear.

‘It is for the above listed reasons that I am requesting authorization from the Board of Commissioners to apply for an NCDFR Wildland Firefighting Personal Protective Equipment grant in the amount of approximately $3000.00. If this grant award were approved in the amount of $3,000.00 the Town of Nags Head would be required to provide a 50% grant local cash match of $1500.00.

‘The Fire and Rescue Division, being unaware of this NCDFR grant opportunity, did not budget for the $1500.00 dollar local cash match in their division’s FY 2001/2002 operating budget.  If this grant submission authorization is approved by the Board of Commissioners and in fact the Fire and Rescue Division receives this grant award, a funding source for the 50% local cash match will need to be identified and approved. 

‘The Director of Public Safety will be available to answer any questions that the Board of Commissioners might have.”

The request for municipal complex water tower painting project and requisite approval of transfer of funds, in a memo from Public Works dated August 29, 2001, as approved, read in part as follows:

“In the Fiscal Year 2002 Water Operations Budget,  $47,000.00 was allocated to paint the old 300,000 gallon elevated water storage tank located adjacent to the Nags Head town hall complex. The project cost was based solely upon minor tooling of rusted areas, spot priming, and a complete overcoat of a chosen color. The estimate to paint the tank was obtained from a contractor who usually submits bids for similar projects at the upper end of the spectrum. This was done purposely to insure that sufficient funds were allocated for budget  preparation. 

‘The town’s engineer of record, Cavanaugh & Associates recently requested a paint specialist to gather some preliminary paint samples from the existing tank coating. This procedure is necessary to determine how well and what type of paint would best adhere to the current coating.  During this process lead based primer paint was discovered in several areas beneath the existing paint.

‘The lead based primer paint poses no health risks to our water supply because it was only applied to the exterior surfaces of the tank during the initial construction in 1963. Lead primer was commonly used during that period of time due to its excellent resistance to corrosion.

‘Recent Air Quality Regulations however have become very stringent. The new air quality regulations, coupled with the discovery of lead primer paint, causes a significant increase in the cost to paint this elevated tank.

‘This particular tank is centrally located in Nags Head and is highly visible to the permanent residents as well as our visitors.  Town of Nags Head staff places a high value upon appearance and maintenance of our equipment. Water Operations therefore recommends appropriating the funds necessary to paint the tank in a safe manner and restore an aesthetic appearance to this tank.   I have included an updated table prepared by our engineer of record, Cavanaugh & Associates. This table reflects their best estimate of the project cost.

‘Item
Description
Cost

1
Tank Prep. & Painting
100,000

2
Engineering (Basic)
8,500

3
Lead content determination

2,500

4
EPA Permitting(Air Quality & Disposal)

3,000

5
Field Soil Tests(Pre & Post Construction)

2,500

6
Certified Inspector for Construction

5,000

7
Contingency
6,075


Total Estimated Costs
$121,500.00

‘I am hereby requesting the Board of Commissioners to approve this project with the additional funding to be identified.

‘Thank you for your consideration of this request.”

The memo concerning the Outer Banks Women’s Center freestanding sign, in a memo from the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff dated August 23, 2001, as approved, read in part as follows:

“In accordance with Section 22-834 (e.) (9) of the Town Code of Ordinances, an individual business located in the Village of Nags Head Hotel District, may erect a freestanding sign on its property. The opportunity to erect a sign and the sign area is dependent on the total number of points accumulated in three categories relative to site development. Those categories are the following: Building Architecture, Landscaped Space and Intensity, Building and Site Design. 

‘For your review, please find attached the summary of development points Outer Banks Center for Women has accumulated within each of the above categories. Based on the total number of points, Outer Banks Center for Women may erect a thirty-two square foot freestanding sign. Erecting the freestanding sign precludes the opportunity for signage that is internally illuminated.

Attached is a rendering of the proposed thirty square foot sign that Outer Banks Center for Women intends to erect with approval from the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners. The sign is a sandblasted wood sign with white lettering on a rust background. The sign shall be illuminated from ground-mounted light fixtures.

‘Staff Recommendation: Staff recommends approval of the proposed freestanding sign as presented.

‘Planning Board Recommendation: The Planning Board, at their meeting on August 21, 2001, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed freestanding sign.”

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER AN EXTENSION OF THE MORATORIUM ADOPTED IN NOVEMBER 2000, WHICH PROHIBITS THE DESTRUCTION OF ANY HOME IN THE OCEANFRONT R-1 DISTRICT (HISTORIC BEACH ROW) NOR THE RELOCATION OF ANY HOME OUTSIDE THE DISTRICT UNTIL THE FIRST BOARD MEETING IN NOVEMBER 2001

Planning Director Gary Ferguson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 23, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“At the November 2000 Board of Commissioners meeting, the Board adopted a one (1) year moratorium on the demolition or removal of historic structures from this oceanfront district. Although this was adopted in November, the original moratorium date for expiration was September 2001. This earlier date was incorporated into the actual moratorium when first presented to the Board and was not subsequently changed.

‘Attached please find the adopted moratorium and a proposed moratorium to expire in November 2001.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times and the Outer Banks Sentinel on Thursday, August 23, 2001, and on Thursday, August 30, 2001, as required by law.

Comr. Murray requested that the meetings being held with citizens in the historic cottage area on this issue be allowed to continue; extending the moratorium the additional two (2) months would allow the committee to complete its work.  He asked that the Board adopt the moratorium as presented.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:20 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:20 a.m.

Mayor Muller noted the letter Board members received from Reed and June Fisher dated September 3, 2001; he asked Board members to review their letter.  He stated that the Fishers question the fairness and legality of the moratorium that impacts only the oceanfront R-1 district and not other districts in the town with similar historic structures.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that he did not feel there was any issue as the only item changed in the moratorium was the extension of the date from September 2001, to November 2001, which was the Board’s original intent when it adopted the moratorium in November 2000. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to extend the moratorium two (2) months to its original intended date of November 2001.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.  

A copy of the moratorium concerning the historic cottage area, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to approve the August 1, 2001, Regular Session Board minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

OUTER BANKS VISITORS BUREAU SHORT-TERM RESTRICTED FUND GRANT PROGRAM 

-  FROM AUGUST 1, 2001, BOARD MEETING
Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 22, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Outer Banks Visitors Bureau has advised the Town that they will soon be accepting grant applications for the 2002-03 short-term restricted funds grant program. The application deadline is September 30, 2001. Last year the Town requested $200,000 and was awarded a $100,000 grant from the Tourist Bureau (now Outer Banks Visitors Bureau) for the multi-use pedestrian path alongside NC 12 from Bainbridge Street to Eighth Street. The Town also requested and received $28,875 for improvements to the Harvey estuarine access site.

‘At the August 1st meeting the Board requested staff to develop cost estimates for three possible projects: ocean beach accesses at Curlew Street and Grouse Street, and additional parking and sidewalk along Hollowell Street from NC 12 to US 158.

‘Curlew Street access. Currently Curlew Street is a sand path used by visitors, residents and occupants of Curlew Trailer Park to the south. The proposal would be to develop the site with approximately 24 parking spaces along with a handicapped ramp. Other improvements would include a light, landscaping, and a sign. The projected cost is $76,600.00.

‘Grouse Street access. Currently a portion of Grouse Street is used by the Blue Heron Motel for access. The proposal would reconfigure the street and provide approximately 19 parking spaces along with a handicapped ramp, light, landscaping, sign, etc. The projected cost for this project is $60,000.00.

‘Hollowell Street sidewalk and parking. This proposal involves adding ten parallel parking spaces on the north side of Hollowell Street and five-foot sidewalk on the south side. The sidewalk would connect the NC 12 multi-use path with a trail State Parks is proposing to develop on the south side of Carolista Drive at the proposed traffic light. The projected cost for this project including a sign is $35,900

‘If directed, staff will develop proceed with submission of any or all of the above projects. These are 50-50 grants.”

Comr. Murray confirmed with Mr. Bortz that the mountain-to-sea trail scheme would not be affected by the Hollowell Street project.

Comr. Murray noted the development being constructed across from Curlew Street.

Mayor Muller suggested the Board review the Hollowell Street project this year.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed his concern that beach access parking is on the verge of becoming an issue in the town.

Comr. Flynn spoke in favor of the Curlew and Hollowell Street improvements.

Comr. Remaley suggested applying for all of the listed projects. 

It was Board consensus to authorize the grant application for the Curlew and Hollowell Street projects. 

MR. RON HALYSHYN – COROLLA CAB

Mayor Muller summarized Mr. Halyshyn’s appeal of denial of taxi cab driver permit.  At the August 1, 2001, Board meeting, Mr. Halyshyn was denied a permit based on a felony conviction. 

Mr. Halyshyn distributed copies of State Statute 160A-304 which he had highlighted.  He pointed out that the State Statute used the word “may” and not “must” which he feels gives the Board discretion.  

Comr. Flynn stated that the town’s ordinance states “shall” not “may” and the Board is taking action based on the town’s ordinance.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron the felony conviction of Mr. Halyshyn in the District of Columbia (D. C.) some years ago; Chief Cameron noted that D. C. is recognized as a state and that Mr. Halyshyn is recognized by the FBI as a convicted felon.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Tom White that a felony conviction is a reason to deny Mr. Halyshyn’s request for a taxicab driver permit.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that his feeling is that the Board made the right decision at the previous Board meeting by denying Mr. Halyshyn’s permit request.  

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to deny Mr. Halyshyn’s request for a permit based on the town’s ordinance.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

CONSIDERATION OF “OFFER OF DEDICATION” OF STREETS IN LONE CEDAR VILLAGE SUBDIVISION
Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 22, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“On August 22, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously to approve the final plat of the Lone Cedar Village subdivision. The twenty-one (21) lot, subdivision will be created from a 29.2 acre parcel of land located on the north side of US 64 just west of Whalebone Junction near the Melvin Daniels Bridge. The Board of Commissioners approved the preliminary subdivision plat on December 6, 2000.

‘In accordance with Chapter 18 of the Town Code the applicant was responsible for installing (or bonding) the following site improvements prior to the Planning Board’s approval of the final plat.  These improvements include:

· The installation of six (6) street lights

· The installation of 1-inch water taps for each lot

· Water main

· A drainage swale and associated drainage appurtenances

· Site stabilization

· Construction of Lone Cedar Court (public street)

· The installation of five (5) fire hydrants

‘All of the above improvements with the exception of the six street lights are completed. North Carolina Power has committed in writing to supplying the street lights when service is requested by the first applicant for a building permit (see the attached letter form Virginia/North Carolina Power).Public works has approved the street construction, water taps, water main, and hydrants (please see the attached Public Works approval memorandums). The applicants’ engineer has certified that the drainage improvements are constructed in accordance with the approved plans. The applicant has submitted a cash bond to the Town to cover the cost additional site stabilization. The Town attorney has reviewed the home owners association documents and hold harmless agreement. The documents are now in final form and are ready for recordation.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to accept the streets and improvements in the Lone Cedar Village Subdivision, as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

REVIEW OF PRELIMINARY PLAT FOR WHALEBONE LUXURY SUBDIVISION (JENNETTE’S PIER)

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated August 22, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“D.E.A. Properties has filed the attached application to subdivide its 5.12-acre property 7223 South Virginia Dare Trail into seven (7) ocean front lots. The property is the site of Jennette’s pier, restaurant, and cottage court. The subject property is zoned C-R Commercial Residential and is classified as D-2-Developed according to the Land Classification map.  In the D-2 classification redevelopment should occur at the existing intensity allowed by the zoning ordinance. The applicant’s proposal is consistent with the D-2 land use classification.

‘All of the proposed lots are shown in compliance with the applicable dimensional requirements stated in the zoning ordinance. Each lot is larger than the minimum 15,000 square foot lot area and each lot meets the minimum 60-foot lot width requirement. With health department approval, each lot has adequate lot area to support either a single-family house or a duplex dwelling.

‘All seven lots comply with the new section of the Chapter 18 of the Town Code (subdivision ordinance).  This section 18-12 prohibits newly created lots from directly accessing any of the highways. As the subdivision plat shows, each lot would front on South Virginia Dare Trail but access to each lot would be provided by a 20-foot two-way shared driveway.  Maintenance of this shared drive and its appurtenances including drainage and stormwater management facilities must be commonly shared amongst the property owners in accordance with a recorded access easement and the by-laws and home owners association documents.  These documents must be reviewed by the Town attorney and recorded concurrently with the final plat. A hold harmless agreement will also be necessary to release the Town from responsibility for any damage to the shared driveway as a result of Town vehicles such as trash trucks, serving the subdivision.

‘The developer is proposing the removal of the pier, pier house, parking lots, all existing cottage court units and existing septic tanks and drain lines. In the event that the pier and pier house are retained, the required number of lots needed to support the pier, any accessory uses, parking, and septic facilities must be recombined into one lot.  A CAMA major development permit and a North Carolina Department of Environmental and Natural Resources (NCDENR) permit will be required for the land disturbance necessary to remove the existing improvements on the site and construct the shared driveway. The NCDENR permit will require the applicant to limit lot coverage to 25 percent (including the access drive but not including pools and decks). Per the Town engineers recommendation, the plat bears a note explaining the state mandated 25 percent lot coverage limit applicable to each lot. A NCDOT encroachment agreement will be required to authorize construction in the state road right of way.

‘Section 18-5 of the Town Code requires oceanfront lots to have a minimum elevation of 18 feet above mean low water and a minimum width of 15 feet. The plans indicate that the applicant will need to augment the dune along the eastern portion of  the lots to satisfy this requirement prior to the construction of any other improvements such as water meters or the shared access road.

‘Existing lights near the western property line would be utilized for street lighting once the fixtures are changed to a uniform style and redirected to illuminate the street area as opposed to the lots themselves. The lights will be audited by staff to insure that the position and illumination of the fixtures is in accordance with the zoning ordinance. Existing fire hydrant protection is adequate.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of August 21, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommended approval of the proposed preliminary subdivision plat with staff’s recommended conditions below.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Public works, public safety, health department, stormwater management, ingress/egress and site circulation issues have been addressed. Staff recommends the preliminary subdivision plat with the following conditions:

1. Prior to commencement of any subdivision improvement, the dune abutting the subdivision shall be fortified in accordance with Section 18-5 (b) of the Town Code

2. Prior to Board of Commissioners review all necessary homeowners association documents and a hold harmless agreement shall be reviewed by the Town Attorney and finalized for recordation at such time as the final plat is recorded.

3. A NCDOT encroachment agreement is required prior to land disturbing activity. 

4. Prior to the Towns’ acceptance of the dedication of the streetlights, the lights shall be in compliance with Section 22-155 of the Zoning Ordinance. 

5. Prior to land disturbance, the applicant shall secure the necessary permits for required site work and demolition.

6. Approval of a soil erosion and sedimentation control plan is required prior to land disturbing activity.”

Mayor Muller stated that with the Board’s concurrence, comments on Jennette’s Pier would be heard.  He stated further that the Board has requested assistance from Sen. Basnight’s office but that the issue the Board will consider today involves whether or not the preliminary plat meets the requirements of the town’s subdivision ordinance.

Garry Oliver, Outer Banks Pier owner; he questioned if the State will charge for the use of the pier and, if not, then the other piers would be put out of business; he feels it is the best thing for the community for the pier to remain but requests that the Board take into consideration his concern.  

Mayor Muller responded that he has talked to Rhett White of the Roanoke Aquarium who is also interested in the pier.  Mr. White said that it would be necessary to charge for maintenance of the pier and that they could not consider the purchase of the pier unless they could charge use fees.

Andy McAnn, Nags Head Pier owner; he agreed with Mr. Oliver’s comments; he asked how much Jennette’s pier costs because he may want to sell his pier; Mayor Muller responded that the Board has not offered to buy Jennette’s Pier and he does not know the price; Mr. McAnn stated that he pays a lot of taxes to the town and he does not want to be in competition with the State or the town.

David Masters, Old Nags Head Cove; he agreed with Mr. Oliver’s comments; the pier should not be open to the public without fees; would like to see a delay to see if State negotiations for the pier will take place; does not want the pier destroyed but also does not want it to be in competition with other piers in the area; he confirmed with Ms. Gallop that the beach access would stay in the same area; he suggested that the Board put a tentative approval on this issue without final approval until the State’s intent can be known. 

Chuck Thompson, Old Nags Head Cove; said that the only thing the Board may consider today is if the plat meets the town’s code and requirements to include making sure adequate parking is provided.

Shelli Gates, Nags Head resident; believes that the essence of Nags Head is getting torn down every year; tourists come here every year for historic landmarks; if the pier is removed and houses are constructed, tourists will go to other beach areas; the town needs to preserve the area’s history. 

Carol Ricotta, Nags Head resident; is involved in real estate and has seen what is going on in Nags Head with the oceanfront which she feels is turning into areas for the rich such as in Corolla; she stated that it is a sad issue to allow any more mini-hotels on the oceanfront.

Board members discussed the subdivision plat.

Mayor Muller questioned Ms. Gallop about the lot coverage requirement as he noted less lot coverage than what the ordinance permits.  Ms. Gallop explained that this is because of the stormwater option chosen by the developer.  Town Manager Fuller stated that this is a State requirement and not a town requirement. 

Andy Deel, Quible and Associates, explained that when they applied for a State stormwater permit because of the land disturbing activity, they found that the State requirement forces a shared access driveway but does not count pools and decks; the town is more concerned about density and does count pools and decks.

Comr. Flynn confirmed with Chief Cameron that he had no concerns about the closeness of the curb cuts to the intersection. 

Mayor Muller asked the Board to consider a condition to allow final approval granted with the pier in place but not permit building permits to be issued for lots 1, 2, and 3 prior to removal of the pier.

Comr. Remaley emphasized that what is before the Board is all that can be considered at this time which is the issue of the subdivision preliminary plat.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah confirmed with Planning Director Gary Ferguson that it is the town’s  requirement for the pier to be demolished for final plat approval.  

Mayor Muller responded to Mayor Pro Tem Farah and explained that the pier is currently an accessory use to a parcel in the town and if it remains, it must be an accessory use; however, there is no provision in the town’s ordinance for an ocean pier or public pier as an accessory use to a single-family use which is what the developer is creating.   

Mayor Pro Tem Farah confirmed that the fate of the pier is not in the hands of the Board; Comr. Murray agreed and said that the private property rights are the pier owner’s and not the town’s.

It was Board consensus that a lot of the town is in the pier; heritage, recreational uses, history, etc. and anything the town can do needs to be done to provide for its preservation. 

Town Manager Fuller noted that the developer is also interested in looking at opportunities to preserve the pier. 

Andy Deel said that as this is the preliminary plat, the decision on the pier will be made prior to final plat recordation.  There is a six-month waiting period if the improvements are bonded and it is the intent of the developer to resolve the issue of the pier within those six months. 

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to approve the preliminary plat, with the listed conditions, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley. 

Comr. Murray questioned if another condition can be included to assist in preserving the pier.

Mayor Muller suggested adding a condition that the town will consider final plat approval prior to the demolition of the pier prior to six (6) months if the pier is bonded and all improvements are completed.  Town Attorney Tom White explained that this condition would mean a variance from the terms of the current ordinance. 

MOTION TO AMEND:   Mayor Muller made a motion to amend the original motion to include that the town will grant a variance of the requirement of six (6) months for final plat approval for all improvements except for the demolition of the pier.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray. 

WITHDRAWAL OF MOTION TO AMEND:  Mayor Muller withdrew his motion to amend.

MOTION TO AMEND:  Mayor Muller made a motion to amend the original motion to waive the  six-month waiting period for receiving final plat approval if demolition of the pier is bonded.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray.

Planning Director Gary Ferguson confirmed with Mayor Muller that his motion to amend concerned the bonding for the pier and for any improvements associated with the pier. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  The motion to amend passed unanimously.

ORIGINAL MOTION AS AMENDED:  The motion as amended passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus to agree to Comr. Murray’s suggestion that a resolution be drafted for Board review at the September 2001, mid-month meeting to require fees for the pier, if purchased by the State, so no conflict will exist with other pier businesses.

Board members agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Farah’s suggestion that the resolution also identify that the pier fees are necessary for the costs of maintenance involving the pier and not just to be competitive with other piers.  Mayor Muller noted that it is the town’s intent that the pier build up the Nags Head economy, not hurt the economy.  

SEPTIC HEALTH INITIATIVE – WATER QUALITY SAMPLING CONTRACT

Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 22, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“In June staff advertised for bids from qualified contractors to perform water quality sampling and testing of well and surface water sites for the Septic Health Initiative program. When the bids were received, Law and Company was the lowest bidder. Please find attached contract prepared by Law and Company for services. The Town attorney has reviewed and approved the contents of the contract. Due to the amount of the contract ($120,900.00) the Board of Commissioners must authorize the contract. The contracted amount is within budget.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to authorize the contract with Law and Associates for water quality sampling.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

DESIGNATION OF VOTING DELEGATE AND ALTERNATE VOTING DELEGATE FOR ANNUAL NCLM BUSINESS MEETING
The Town Clerk’s memo dated August 28, 2001, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“The NCLM Annual Business Meeting will be held at the NCLM Annual Conference at the Asheville Civic Center on Monday, October 15, 2001, at 2:30 p.m.

‘Attendees to the NCLM Annual Conference are Mayor Bob Muller, Comr. Brant Murray, and Town Manager Webb Fuller.

‘The League has established a policy that each municipality sending delegates to the annual conference should designate one voting delegate and may also designate one alternate voting delegate to be named in advance of the annual meeting.

‘Request that the Board, at the September 5, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting, designate one voting delegate and, if desired, one alternate voting delegate.”

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to nominate Comr. Murray as voting delegate and Mayor Muller as alternate voting delegate to the annual NCLM business meeting in October 2001.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE MEETING

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of August 8, 2001, read in part as follows:

“ARTWORK ORDINANCE

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to revise the artwork ordinance and forward to the Board of Commissioners for review and adoption with the following additional paragraph:

“The Committee is empowered to allocate funds, not to exceed 15% of the Committee’s annual budget, for the archival preservation and presentation of the acquired artworks and for the education and promotion of artwork.”

‘A copy of the proposed ordinance, as approved by the Committee, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in attached.” 

‘REVIEW OF PAT TROIANI’S ARTWORK

Members requested to see more of Ms. Troiani’s florals and still lifes which she is known for.  Members asked to again review two (2) of Ms. Troiani’s artwork:  “Rosy Glow” and “Home Sweet Home”.

‘LOCATION OF “BLUE DANUBE” PAINTING

It was Committee consensus to place the “Blue Danube” painting by Nancy Tuttle May in the Planning Department between the Chief Building Inspector’s office and the Building Inspector’s office.

‘LOCATION OF “MOTHER NESTER” SCULPTURE

It was Committee consensus to attach a base to the Mother Nester pilings to prevent tipping; the sculpture is to be placed in the west corner of the glass doorway entrance on the first floor of Town Hall.

‘ARTWORK FOR OUTER BANKS HOSPITAL

DiDi Tupper reported that Outer Banks Hospital personnel may be contacting Committee members or town staff to request help in selecting artwork for the hospital.   It was Committee consensus to suggest that the hospital personnel stop by and view the town’s Artwork Directory and/or attend Committee meetings to observe the process.

‘RESIGNATION OF JUDY WAITS

Judy Waits relinquished her seat on the Committee, effective today (August 8, 2001).”

Mayor Muller asked the Board to table consideration of the revised artwork ordinance until the September 2001, mid-month meeting. 

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to table the revised artwork ordinance until the September 2001, mid-month meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TRAFFIC CONTROL MAP TO AUTHORIZE STOP SIGN AT NAGS HEAD POST OFFICE

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated August 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Department of Public Safety is requesting and recommending, for approval by the Board of Commissioners, that a Town Ordinance be adopted that amends the Town’s Traffic Control Map that authorizes a stop sign at the west driveway exit at the intersection with Deering Street at the Nags Head Post Office. 

‘There is presently, and has been for a number of years, a stop sign in place at this location but this stop sign does not have the benefit of an adopted Town Ordinance. Without the benefit of a Town Ordinance that authorizes a stop sign at this location, the Police Division has no authority to enforce stop sign violations that are occurring there.

‘Due to the fact that a stop sign is already in place at this location, it is requested that if the Board of Commissioners should approve this request, that the Ordinance become effective upon the signing of the Ordinance by the Town’s Mayor.

‘The Director of Public Safety will be available to answer any questions that the Board of Commissioners might have.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the traffic control map to authorize the Stop Sign at the Nags Head Post Office, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance amending the traffic control map, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

REPORT FROM PERSONNEL COMMITTEE – UPDATED PERSONNEL POLICY 

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized her agenda summary sheet for this agenda item which read in part as follows:

“The Personnel Committee has reviewed the Town’s Personnel Policy and makes the attached recommendations for updates. The changes presented here are generally housekeeping in nature and put common practice into the policies.  The policies are expected to be adopted per article hereafter so that updates/corrections can be made more timely than waiting to update the entire set of policies and to keep the articles better organized.

‘One point of change is the expansion of the essential personnel list during a mandatory evacuation to include the following: Captain of Ocean Rescue, Buildings and Grounds Supervisor, Sanitation Supervisor, Streets Supervisor and Ocean Rescue Supervisors.”

Mayor Pro Tem Farah confirmed with Ms. Sommer the addition of ocean rescue supervisors as essential personnel.

Comr. Murray commended the Personnel Committee for their work on the policy.

Ms. Sommer commended Mayor Muller for his re-write of the policy’s first article.


Mayor Muller said that the policy would be presented to employees at the town-wide staff meeting later this month.

Comr. Flynn questioned Ms. Sommer about the comp time policy and if the policy lists the procedures to follow after 480 hours is earned; Ms. Sommer stated that at that point the employee is required to be paid; she stated further that this wording would be added to the policy. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the updated Personnel Policy as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

The updated Personnel Policy, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TOWN CODE TO ALLOW FOR GOVERNMENTAL VEHICLE USE ON THE MULTI-USE PATH
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated August 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“It is requested that Section 11-68. Riding coasters, roller-skates etc., restricted. of the Code of Ordinances of the Town of Nags Head be amended (please see attached). The specific request and recommendation for Board of Commissioner approval would exempt Town of Nags Head Official Governmental and Emergency motor vehicles and vehicles from the restriction of not operating on the Town’s multiuse pedestrian path while in the performance of the Town’s official duties.

‘Examples of these Town “official duties” that would allow for operation on the multiuse pedestrian path include, but are not limited to, the operation of the Department of Public Works 4x4 wheel drive “Gator” type all-terrain vehicle to assist in the Town’s sanitation (garbage) pickup program; specialized motorized vehicles for multiuse pedestrian path cleaning and maintenance; and use by the Town’s Ocean Rescue Unit’s unlicensed all-terrain vehicles when storms or high tides prevent access to the ocean front beaches. 

‘As such it is requested that Town Code Ordinance Section 11-68 (a) be amended as follows:

‘Sec. 11-68. Riding coasters, roller-skates. etc., restricted.

‘(a)
No person on or upon any motorized roller-skates, motorized in-line skates, motorized skate boards, or operating, riding in, on or by means of, any motorized coaster, toy vehicle, off-the-road vehicle, unlicensed all terrain vehicles (ATV) or similar device shall go upon any street, highway, roadway, or multiuse pedestrian path.  Except for operations on a multiuse pedestrian path, operators of bicycles and motorized vehicles registered pursuant to article 3, chapter 20, Motor Vehicles, of the North Carolina General Statues, are exempt from this section.  Town of Nags Head Official Governmental and Emergency motor vehicles and vehicles are also exempt from the restriction of not operating on the Town’s multiuse pedestrian path while in the performance of the Town’s official duties.  






‘The Directors of Public Safety and Public Works will be available to answer any questions that the Board of Commissioners might have.”




MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Town Code to allow for governmental vehicle use on the multi-use path as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance amending the Town Code to allow for governmental vehicle use on the multi-use path, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “E”.

TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE – LONE CEDAR VILLAGE SUBDIVISION

Town Attorney Tom White stated that Board approval is requested for a Hold Harmless Agreement between the town and the Lone Cedar Village Owner’s Association to protect the town for any claim of damages for the private street in the Lone Cedar Village Subdivision. 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Hold Harmless Agreement with the Lone Cedar Village Owner’s Association as requested.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Hold Harmless Agreement, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE – RESIGNATION AS TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Tom White announced his resignation from his position as town attorney for Nags Head after sitting in the position for over 30 years.  He stated that Nags Head has many good memories for him.  His first Nags Head meeting was in September 1970 and his first as town attorney was in January 1971.  He stated that at that time the town’s core employees were very few and one employee did many duties.

Mr. White stated that there is now much broader types of legal services needed by the town and the firm of Hornthal, Riley, Ellis, and Maland will continue to serve the town with Ike McRee sitting in Board meetings as town attorney; Mr. McRee will be the principal contact after today’s meeting.  He said that the opportunity has come for him to do the things he wants to do but that he will be counsel to the firm and will be able to assist the town whenever necessary.  

Mr. White said further that he has enjoyed working with everyone associated with the town over the past 30 plus years. 

Mayor Muller stated that Mr. White will be missed by everyone and that an appropriate occasion will be scheduled to recognize all he has done for the town. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – THANK YOU TO TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Town Manager Fuller thanked Town Attorney Tom White for all he has done and stated that it has been a pleasure to work with him over the years. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - VERBAL UPDATE ON NO WAKE ZONE - OLD NAGS HEAD COVE AND ROANOKE SOUND SHORES

Town Manager Fuller stated that he and Chief Cameron have discussed the Sound issues with Wildlife Resources Commission, Earl Brinkley, who advised them on the process to pursue a no wake zone.  Mr. Brinkley explained that the process would be for the Board of Commissioners to request the no wake zone from the Oregon Inlet Waterways Commission who will then petition the Wildlife Resources Commission. 


Several residents spoke on this issue:

Carol Ricotta, manager of Old Nags Head Cove Association; said that it has been a daily occurrence; she has called several times where jet skis have been too close to shore and hazardous to everyone.

Gail Anderson, Old Nags Head Cove resident; said that she has called many times concerning those on jet skis and is worried that it is just a matter of time before there is an accident; the jet skis come too close to shore; a no wake zone would eliminate the fishing boats that speed by; the area is becoming more populated the more popular the sound access becomes. 

Chuck Thompson, Roanoke Shores resident; stated that this issue has been an on-going situation for a number of years; the jet ski ordinance does not cover prop-drive or jet drive outboards; a child can walk far out into the Sound with jet skis speeding by; he is concerned that someone will get hurt; Mr. Thompson said that this issue was originally brought forward to the Board by petition. 

Shelli Gates, Old Nags Head Cove resident; has talked to police about this issue and they stated that there is no way for them to enforce the 600 feet from shore requirement; she suggested a marking of the 600 feet; summer months are especially hazardous. 

Chief Cameron stated that the town’s ordinance regulates personal watercraft but not shallow watercraft regulations; the Wildlife Resources Commission does not have an adequate number of personnel to patrol all areas.  He stated that installing no wake zones may do little to stop the PWC issues; it may help to install buoys which would also be a maintenance issue.  He suggested petitioning the Waterways Commission to designate no wake zones; another suggestion would be to designate the access site as a “public swimming place”.

Gail Anderson spoke again and stated that many persons are not being educated; many of them are not aware of the 600 feet from shore requirement; she feels that rental companies are also not aware of the regulations. 

Comr. Remaley suggested that staff come back to the Board with recommendations.  

Chief Cameron noted that if the access site is designated as a “public swimming place” then catamarans, small sailboats, windsurfers, etc. would not be allowed – the area would strictly be for swimming. 

It was Board consensus to direct staff to bring back recommendations outlining the area from Danube Street through Jockey’s Ridge with an offshore area marked.  This is in addition to the effort to obtain no wake zone approval through the Oregon Inlet Waterways Commission. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - PRESENTATION OF ANNUAL REPORT

Town Manager Fuller presented the highlights of the town’s fiscal year 2000/2001 annual report.  

Board members thanked Town Manager Fuller for an excellent PowerPoint presentation. 

A copy of the 2000/2001 annual report, as presented by Town Manager Fuller, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

Town Manager Fuller reported that the National Park Service has not responded to the town’s deadline date of August 31, 2001, to continue discussions about the contract for fire service.

Town Manager Fuller requested approval to send a letter to the Park Service informing them that as far as the town is concerned, the process is terminated and as of October 1, 2001, no contractual services will be provided to them.  He noted that staff has already sent a letter to the new Park Service Superintendent, Larry Belli, explaining the situation.   

Chief Cameron noted that the current contract with the Park Service expires at midnight on September 30, 2001. 

Comr. Flynn questioned the town’s liability if responding to a Park Service emergency; Mayor Muller said that the town’s liability would be the same as being dispatched to an area without a mutual aid agreement. 

Mayor Muller stated that as long as the service in the town is not diminished, the town will respond to emergencies.

It was Board consensus to agree to Town Manager Fuller’s request to send a letter to the Park Service indicating that contractual services end as of October 1, 2001.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – MOUNTAIN-TO-SEA TRAIL

Town Manager Fuller brought to the Board’s attention a letter dated August 17, 2001, written by Reed and June Fisher, oceanfront property owners, concerning the town’s recent application for a mountain-to-sea trail designation.  The Fishers are specifically concerned about the impacts/effects the trail would have on the dunes and vegetation on the beach.  The Fishers note in their letter that the portion of the trail on the beach does not appear to be in conformance with the town’s Land and Water Use Plan.  Town Manager Fuller stated that the Fishers are requesting that the mountain-to-sea trail designation be modified to remain on the multi-use path and not become part of the oceanfront.  

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – DEPUTY PLANNING DIRECTOR JOB DESCRIPTION

Town Manager Fuller reported that the job description for the new Deputy Planning Director position is provided in the “FYI” section of the Board packages. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss property acquisition. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – TOWN ENGINEER

Town Manager Fuller reported that staff met with the town engineer, Bissell Professional Services, yesterday to discuss their concerns.  Bissell representatives stated that they are losing a lot of work because the town engineer is not allowed to work for private vendors working in the town.  They are requesting other types of work they can do for the town in order to make up for their losses.  Town Manager Fuller requested Board guidance on this issue. 

In response to a question from Mayor Muller, Planning Director Ferguson stated that he would like to check with other towns to see how they work with this type of situation. 

Comr. Remaley suggested that the town issue a Request For Proposal (RFP) for a town engineer.  Board members agreed with Comr. Remaley that the town’s engineer should not work on projects that are to be submitted for town approval. 

Town Manager Fuller questioned if the location of the town engineer was an issue; Board members did not feel location for the engineer was a major issue.  However, Planning Director Ferguson expressed his feeling that the engineer’s location was important as they are sometimes needed on a moment’s notice. 

It was Board consensus to direct staff to prepare and submit a Request For Proposal (RFP) for a town engineer.

MAYOR MULLER – DISCUSSION OF HIGHWAY 158 ISSUES

Mayor Muller’s memo dated August 31, 2001, read in part as follows:

“Discussions have taken place between North Carolina Department of Transportation (NC DOT) and staff concerning US Highway 158 issues.  The possibility of reducing the speed limit on US 158 bypass from 50 MPH to 35 MPH has been discussed.  North Carolina DOT has noted the possibility that US 158 bypass may be repaved spring 2002.  The possibility of the center turn lane being removed and replaced with a grassed/vegetative median has also been discussed.

‘These items are for discussion at the September 5, 2001, Board meeting for the Board to determine how to proceed. 

‘North Carolina DOT has expressed its openness to working on these issues pending available funding.”

Mayor Muller stated that legislation is currently being processed that may provide funds for repaving of the US 158 Bypass.  Board members spoke favorably of this idea. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah mentioned previous discussions with the Dept. of Transportation concerning vegetation/grassed median on the US 158 Bypass; Planning Director Ferguson also recalled this discussion.  

Board members generally agreed that excessive speed and the center lane are not the cause of accidents in the town; they also agreed that vehicle speed sometimes determines the extent of injuries.  

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign a resolution requesting that the Dept. of Transportation review the possibility of the installation of a grassy median to replace the US 158 bypass center lane.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

It was noted that the Board would be meeting with the Dept. of Transportation at its September 2001, mid-month meeting. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning median replacement, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF DOT REVIEW OF REPLACEMENT CENTER/TURN LANE ON US 158

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in Regular Session on September 5, 2001; AND

‘WHEREAS, one of the items discussed concerned factors affecting the safety of travel on US 158 in Nags Head; AND

‘WHEREAS, during the discussion, Board members emphasized that the existing center/turn lane was dangerous and was the source of hazardous conditions, especially during the tourist season; AND

‘WHEREAS, it was noted that during a discussion with the Department of Transportation at a previous Board of Commissioners meeting, replacement of the existing center/turn lane on US 158 with a vegetative/grassed median was mentioned. 

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners to respectfully request that the Department of Transportation review the possibility of the installation of a vegetative/grassed median to replace the existing center/turn lane on US 158 in Nags Head.”

MAYOR MULLER – BOARD RETREAT

Mayor Muller questioned Board members about their interest in a fall Board retreat.  Board members did not feel that a fall Board retreat would be feasible. 

MAYOR MULLER – UNDERGROUNDING UTILITIES

Mayor Muller explained that legislation for undergrounding utilities was approved and subsequently passed on to the municipalities for action.  He asked the Board’s permission to pursue the following concept:  that all the utilities on the Beach Road be placed underground at one time and then pay off that debt with the revenues that come in from the utility (telephone/cable/power) tax.  He stated further that he would like to develop this picture for the Board and to pursue the idea with the Town of Kill Devil Hills.

Comr. Remaley stated that he feels this is one of the best things that can be done - to underground the utilities.  He also noted that nothing can be done without the research to determine facts and figures needed to accomplish the project.

Board members agreed with Mayor Muller’s request. 

MAYOR MULLER – OCEANFRONT STRUCTURES

Mayor Muller brought forward the issue discussed by Chuck Thompson earlier today during Audience Response concerning the moratorium on the demolition of oceanfront structures.

Town Manager Fuller stated that it was his feeling that Mike Kelly who originally brought forward the concern about the demolition of oceanfront structures, was referring to the development of new hotel sites and not current hotel sites.  

No action was taken by the Board on this issue.

COMR. FLYNN – NEW FIRE STATION

Comr. Flynn asked about the status of the new fire station; she noted that this was included in the recent budget process.

Town Manager Fuller explained that while funds have been put aside for the fire station, land acquisition is the issue.  

COMR. FLYNN – HELMETS FOR ATV OPERATORS 

Comr. Flynn requested the status of helmets for the town’s ATV operators.

Town Manager Fuller reported that research on type of helmets, etc. will be done this year and the helmets will be included in next year’s budget. 

COMR. FLYNN – THANK YOU TO TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Comr. Flynn expressed her appreciation to Town Attorney Tom White for his assistance to her during her tenure as Commissioner.

COMR. MURRAY – RURAL PLANNING ORGANIZATION

Comr. Brant Murray’s memo dated August 30, 2001, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a memorandum from the Albemarle Commission announcing the meeting of the Rural Planning Organization for area-wide traffic concerns.

‘Also attached is a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for the establishment of and participation in the Rural Transportation Planning Organization for the ten (10) counties to adopt.

‘Request the Board endorse this MOU at the September 5, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

Comr. Murray requested that the Board endorse the Rural Planning Organization (RPO) Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) as presented.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to endorse the Memorandum of Understanding as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

COMR. MURRAY – MULTI-USE PATH BULKHEADS

Comr. Murray requested that staff verify that all multi-use path bulkheads are set straight and not leaning.  Town Manager Fuller said that another multi-use path review with the Dept. of Transportation is scheduled to take place and bulkheads will be checked at that time. 

COMR. MURRAY – THANK YOU TO TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Comr. Murray expressed his appreciation to Town Attorney Tom White for his help to the town over the years.

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – COMMEND TOWN PROGRAMS

Mayor Pro Tem Farah commended the work done by the Septic Health Initiative Program Committee and the Personnel Committee.

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – THANK YOU TO TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed his appreciation to Town Attorney Tom White for everything he has done for the town.

COMR. REMALEY – THANK YOU TO TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Comr. Remaley expressed his appreciation to Town Attorney Tom White for all his efforts for the town in the past.

COMR. REMALEY – RECENT SHARK ATTACKS

Comr. Remaley expressed his concern about the recent shark attacks and stated that he would like to see Nags Head go above and beyond what the County is doing and contract with airplane pilots to do some periodic flyovers in the town.

It was Board consensus to direct staff to develop baseline information through informal flyovers. 

Town Attorney Tom White expressed his concern about the liability of flights of privately-licensed aircraft. 

COMR. REMALEY – LIFEGUARD CONSOLIDATION COMMITTEE

Comr. Remaley reported that he attended a recent meeting of the Lifeguard Consolidation Committee.  He asked Town Manager Fuller to forward an e-mail on the meeting to the Mayor concerning the issues discussed during the meeting.

In response to a question from Mayor Muller, Comr. Remaley stated that he would report on the Committee’s progress at an upcoming Board meeting, after the September 2001, mid-month meeting. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss land acquisition.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:18 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 1:22 p.m.   Mayor Muller noted that no final actions were taken during Closed Session and he stated that the Closed Session minutes may be unsealed when the transaction is completed or finished. 

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to adjourn to a town-wide staff meeting at 11:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 19, 2001, which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:25 p.m.
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Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________
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